Minutes of Green Pastures Quarterly Meeting

9th Month, 18th Day, 2010

Friends School In Detroit, Detroit, MI

Clerk, Dianne Guenin-Lelle  [Red Cedar]

Assistant Clerk, Nancy Nagler [Pine River]

Recording Clerk, Stephanie Charlot  [Red Cedar]

Treasurer, Debs Roush  [Ann Arbor]

In Attendance:                            

Ann Arbor Monthly Meeting:


Debs Roush


Christa Williams


Jeff Cooper
Birmingham Monthly Meeting:


Bill Kohler

Goeff Brieger


Harriet Greenwood
Detroit Monthly Meeting


Bob Orr


Ann Sprague


Carmen E. Kelly


Mike Kelly


Margaret Walden
Pine River Monthly Meeting


Nancy Nagler


Don Nagler


Mary Takahashi


Kyo Takahashi
Red Cedar Friends Monthly Meeting:


Dianne Guenin-Lelle

Stephanie Charlot

Guests:


Kevin Howley, Friends School in Detroit

Natalie Holbrook, AFSC Criminal Justice Program
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Meeting commenced with worship at 10:04 am.

The clerk greeted the gathered Friends as the meeting turned attention to business.

Friends shared introductions
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AFSC Report:  Natalie Holbrook reported on the Criminal Justice Program and gave a general AFSC budget update.

Peter Martel has been hired as a program associate.  He has been a wonderful advocate for prisoners, and the program has benefited from his experience with the criminal justice system.  The Criminal Justice Program is an advocacy program for prisoners in Michigan.  Requests for help and advice come from the prisoners themselves and from family members.  The program receives approximately 4,000 requests for help each year, and that number is expected to rise this year, due in part to Pete Martel's efforts.

Thirty-five to forty percent of cases in this office relate to health care and mental health care.

Although the program’s focus includes all areas relating to systemic change, it is especially important to focus on the health care area.  The CJP is launching a "Train the Trainer" wellness curriculum in prisons, to be piloted in the Huron Valley Women's Prison.  The trained prisoners will eventually lead peer groups with other prisoners.  
Requests for information about commutation are up substantially this year.  This is expected and coincides with the end of the current Governor's term.

Thirteen to fourteen University of Michigan students are interning with the program this year.  Their help is invaluable to the work of the CJP.  Natalie is tallying their hours but reported that collectively, they give hundreds of hours of service.  Some of the interns are paid as money is available; yet most work on a volunteer basis.

Friends should contact Natalie at Nholbrook@afsc.org if they would like to receive her email newsletter about the ongoing work of the AFSC Criminal Justice program.

CJP budget was cut by the national AFSC office but the program is still fully functioning.  Michael McConnell, the AFSC regional director, has received permission to tap into reserves to help cover increased health care costs to CJP employees.  What has not changed is that CJP is still expected to raise sixteen percent of their own budget.  (Budget is attached as a separate document [pdf].)  Currently, Green Pastures Quarterly Meeting covers about a third of that sixteen percent.  GPQM was assured that our donations to the CJP do go directly to their program and count toward the sixteen percent of the budget that is their responsibility.  The CJP does not expect to go over budget this year.
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Friends School in Detroit: Bill Kohler reported.  Kevin Howley contributed additional comments and information.

The spirit of the school is improved from a couple of years ago.  The school has undergone a period of emotional stabilization, due in large part to Kevin 's leadership and to improvements in the business office, led by Nadia Ahmad.  Parental involvement, especially in fundraising, has been good.  The Walk-a-Thon is coming up again this year, with a lot of parental energy and support going toward that.  The walk raised about $67,000 last year, and netted about a $60,000 profit for the school.  The goal this year is to again net a profit of $60,000.  The Wade McCree dinner in May was also a success.  Regarding the school’s physical condition, there are some repairs to the building that are needed, including a new roof. 

The board’s work is also finding work easing, but there are still challenges such as the ongoing need to hold committee meetings more regularly. 

Financial status:  The school finished last year in a more secure financial situation with the help of $125,000 in loans, mostly from Friends.  Thanks to all who loaned money.  Those obligations are on the books, but most of the loans were used to pay off older obligations that were extremely urgent.  

Enrollment this year is down somewhat from the school’s expectation.  Current enrollment is at 97 students, with a few more potential students in the pipeline still for this year.  Initial applications were quite strong, but some families backed out at the last minute, probably due to concerns about cost.  The school is still in contact with those families, trying to work with them on possibilities and to keep options open for these children.  The school was very busy with inquiries in August, but the economy continues to be a big challenge in the Detroit area.  Nearby charter schools have also created competition.  With Dana Kaplan as the new admissions director, the hope is that applications will increase going forward into next year.  Unfortunately, resources for low-income potential students are limited.  

There have been some changes in trustees.  Some had terms end, others resigned due to time constraints.  Three new board members have begun new terms:  Donna Wesley will be treasurer and will chair the finance committee.  Phil Stoffregen, of Ann Arbor meeting has made important contributions.  Benjy Kennedy, a product of Quaker schools (though not a Friend himself), has a child at the school and has an impressive background.  Two parents, LaTonya Latamor and Alicia Harris, are also joining the board as parent members.  As they are not Quakers, the board will need one more Quaker trustee to comply with bylaws. These three trustees can be approved at spring quarterly meeting.  Bill's term ends in 2012, so a new Clerk will be required at that time.  Bill would like to have someone identified in the next few months.  Friends should contact Bill Kohler for information about becoming a trustee.    

The board is planning a retreat in October or November to consider the school’s mission.

There are currently about twenty-five applicants for the Head of School position.  Helen Fox is heading the search committee.  Hopefully, a new Head will be hired before the upcoming retreat.

Friends are invited to participate and/or donate to the Walk-a-Thon and/or the Wade McCree Dinner.

The school is still dealing with financial challenges from previous years, but the financial picture and momentum is much better.  They are still in the process of working through audits.

The school needs the tax ID (EIN) number for Green Pastures Quarterly Meeting to prove that FSD is "church affiliated".  The number does not seem to have been previously “officially” recorded (making it difficult to locate), so it is included in these minutes: 

GPQM EIN number: 27-3597379  
The potential buyer of the school building that was discussed at the May Quarterly Meeting is not pursuing this action so the building is still listed for sale.

LUNCH BREAK
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Meeting resumed with a moment of silence in remembrance of Norris Lee of Birmingham Monthly Meeting.  We held his wife Nancy and all of Birmingham Meeting in the Light as they grieve his passing.
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Kyo Takahashi presented his leading to publish a paperback book of inspirational and transformational stories about how Friends School in Detroit has impacted the lives of its students through the years.  He presented some ideas and financial figures.  Friends contributed ideas about how to solicit stories.  Stories can be sent to Dianne Guenin-Lelle.  Stephanie Charlot volunteered to set up a Facebook page to publicize the effort and to provide an easy way for alumni and others to spread news of the project to other alumni.  Goeff Brieger is willing to pull together what alumni contact information he has gathered.  The focus for now is soliciting stories.  Assuming the project comes together, a committee of editors will be needed.  There are several possibilities for financing when the time comes to publish.    

Meeting expressed support for this project in these early stages.  There is much that must come together and we expect way will open as we move forward.  All Friends are encouraged to pass on information about this project to anyone who might be interested in contributing a story or being interviewed about their experiences at Friends School in Detroit.  Questions may be referred to Kyo Takahashi at kyo@kyovision-ad.com
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Meeting approved the following minute of appreciation:

Green Pastures Quarterly Meeting expresses its gratitude to Dwight Wilson for his seven years of service as Head of Friends School in Detroit.  During that tenure, he gave liberally of himself and devoted remarkable time, labor, and energy for the benefit of the School.  He was both friend and mentor to students and had a gift for imparting Quaker values to them.  Under Dwight's creative leadership, the School strengthened its community service program, its unique diversity, and its academic excellence.  For this we give Dwight our sincere thanks.
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Clerk asked for volunteers to serve on the Naming Committee this year.  The role of the Naming Committee is to find individuals to serve on the Nominating Committee.  
GPQM 9/10 - 8

Jeff Cooper reported for the Nominating committee.  The committee has not yet met.  The news this morning that one more Quaker is needed for the board will be added to their list of things to consider.  Joe Mills is competing his term on the FSD board.  Meeting wishes to minute its sincere thanks to Joe Mills for his many years of service on the board of Friends School in Detroit.
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Treasurer's Report:  Debs Roush reported

Debs reviewed the budget.  Expenses include a check to Inclusive Justice for $250 that has not yet been cashed.  Inclusive Justice is holding off on cashing checks until they have a treasurer in place.  The check will soon expire.  We will re-issue it when they are ready to accept the donation.

GPQM 9/10 - 10

Michigan Friends Center:  Debs Roush reported

The executive director and office manager of MFC both resigned.  A new office manager was hired, but left to take a full time job.  The board is currently re-thinking how to staff the center.  Volunteers are keeping the center running in the mean time.  There is money in the bank for the time being.  Jim Crowfoot is doing some interesting programming, but other programming will be limited in the coming season.  There is a benefit concert coming up this week.  The board is looking for two people from GPQM to attend two to three meetings to organize a retreat for the center and then attend that retreat.  Don and Nancy Nagler volunteered to do this provided the dates work for them, Dianne Guenin-Lelle offered to be a back-up representative if available.

The MFC also needs to replace two board members.  Debs suggested nominating Lydia Ahlum Hanson, a Friend currently living at Quaker House, to the board of Michigan Friends Center.  Meeting approved this nomination.  
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Announcements:  

GPQM Mid-Winter Gathering will be hosted by Red Cedar Friends in Lansing.  Date and details to be announced.

Michigan Peace Team is sending a team to Ciudad Juarez this fall.  A major fundraiser for the Michigan Peace Team is planned for November 5, 2010, which will celebrate the life and work of Edward Said and Rachel Corie.  For details visit: mptsigevent.blogspot.com. 

World Sabbath for Religious Reconciliation will be held on January 30, 2011at Temple Israel in Bloomfield Hills.  The children of Detroit Monthly Meeting are actively participating in the program.  Friends from other Meetings might wish to attend.  Contact Mike Kelly of Detroit Friends for more information: michael1768@att.net
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Minutes were APPROVED with thanks.

Meeting ended with worship in the manner of Friends.

Stephanie Charlot, Recording Clerk and Dianne Guenin-Lelle, Presiding Clerk
